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Fifteen 
trends 

that will rule 
the upcoming 

spring/
summer 
season

Fashion report by
Nathalie Sophia
BERLiNiB 
Fashion
Correspondent,
nathaliesophia
journaliste
@gmail.com

Illustr.: 
Aristo Tacoma

The 
Spring/Summer 
2025 season 
proved to be 
quite the show 
for 
individualism. 
Creativity and 
the ability to 
cater to 
different 
audiences seem 
to run rampant in 
the world of 
trend prediction 
and the 
unceasing AI . “ ”
But creativity is 
pleasant sight in 
the midst of an 
increasingly 
artificial way of 
creation. After 
all, the idea of 
"smart" trend 
creation is not 
at all what 
fashion is 
intended to be. 
As a story of 
moments and 
temporary 
infatuations, 
fashion is meant 

to be served 
with a hint of 
irrationality and 
lack of greater 
consideration for 
utility. It should 
be bold and born 
of individual 
strokes of 
genius. Like with 
art, the designer 
and their unique 
touch cannot 
ever be 
replaced. 
Inspirations 
based on one's 
experiences in 
life, the art and 
music they 
consume, the 
places they visit, 
their dreams and 
desires, as well 
as their 
regrets--all 
those shape an 
artist and their 
way of creation.

    1. 
Elegant 
break 
of 
symmet
ries
The message: 
Asymmetry equals 
dynamism and 
modernity

Get inspired by: 
Ala a, Tory Burch,ï  
and Christian 
Dior.

Asymmetry is a 
great way to 
break up the 
traditional look 

of a garment, 
giving it an 
unexpected touch 
and a modern 
feel. Of all the 
ways one can add 
some dynamism to 
a garment, this 
one is the most 
simple yet never 
underwhelming--
its like messing ’
up a perfect 
garment in the 
most organized, 
precise way. It 
looks 
particularly well 
with otherwise 
classical styles, 
as the simplicity 
of their form 
allows the 
asymmetry to 
shine, but it's 
also often used 
to strategically 
cover certain 
body parts and 
uncover others. 
Most brands 
associated with 
modern 
minimalism use 
this trend often, 
particularly this 
season. Just look 
at Courr ges, è
Ala a or Proenza ï
Schouler.

At Ferragamo, 
the fun, 
asymmetrically 
shaped necklines 
played well with 
similarly 
altered 
hemlines. The 
last look, made 
out of red 
leather, 
featured an 
asymmetric 



neckline, visible 
stitching, and a 
hemline with an 
extra layer, 
creating a wave-
like shape. Prior 
to that, a powder 
pink dress, that 
appeared to be 
rearranged on 
the body with 
sleeve-like 
details present--
one at the 
shoulder, the 
other at the 
waistline. The 
Attico also had 
plenty of 
asymmetry to go 
around--most 
impressively in 
the form of party 
dresses and a 
lone suit in grey, 
which featured a 
blazer with its 
lapel shifted to 
the side. Look 
no. 11 was 
equally 
impressive--a 
mini dress made 

of three 
different shades 
of brown fringe, 
strategically 
tied in various 
places to create 
a garment that 
remains intact. 
For more fun 
necklines with an 
asymmetric shape, 
you didnt have ’
to look far--
another Milan-
based fashion 
house had a go at 
it just one day 
later. Bottega 
Veneta presented 
coats with lapels 
shaped like 
asymmetric, 
billowing clouds. 
The most spoken 
about garments 
from their show 
were surely the 
skirts with one 
pant-leg, although 
Ill go for an ’
asymmetric 
neckline over 
those any day.

Side note: speaking of 
Bottega Veneta, its 
designer 

Matthieu 
Blazy   was just   
announced as the 
new creative 
director of 

Chanel. 
Never saw that one 
coming, and I can’t 
say I’m particularly 
convinced just yet. 
Then again, Blazy is 
very modern in terms 
of his fashion 
philosophy--a true 
graduate of the 
Belgian fashion 
school--so if he 
added elements of 
that to Chanel's 
offering without 
completely 
abandoning the 
timeless, feminine 
style of Coco Chanel 
and Karl Lagerfeld, 
he might be onto 
something. The guy 
worked under Raf 
Simons, so one 
shouldn't be blamed 
for feeling side-
tracked. Blazy, 
although a much 
different designer 
profile than Coco 
Chanel and Karl 
Lagerfeld, is likely 
the response to calls 
for Chanel to 

modernize its offer. 
Lagerfeld knew how 
to do it brilliantly, 
but since his passing, 
Chanel has been 
lagging in that 
aspect. At Bottega 
Veneta, the brand 
code required Blazy 
to focus more on 
leather and modern 
minimalism. At 
Chanel, these two are 
not particularly 
significant, so a lot 
will have to change 
for him. Not to 
mention, he will now 
enter the territory 
of haute couture--as 
far as I know, this is 
something he has 
never done before. I 
hope that the offer 
he presents is 
something along the 
lines of the romantic 
dresses with lace 
details from his 
Fall/Winter 2023 
collection at Bottega. 
In a way, I think he 
has the silhouettes 
down; it’s just a 
matter of how well he 
can mesh them with 
tweed and a softer 
color palette and 
whether he will 
overdo the concept of 
keeping things 
interesting with some 
odd details.



    2. 
Subdue
d 
florals
The message: 
Flowers wither 
too

Get inspired by: 
Versace, Fendi, 
and Antonio 
Marras.

The floral trend 
for the 
spring/summer 

season is a must. 
It often comes in 
bright, fun 
colors and large 
sizes or created 
in 3D to 
replicate their 
vitality. This 
season, the 
flowers are more 
subtle and less 
filled with life. 
There is 
something aged 
about them--the 
subdued colors, 
the slightly 
undefined 
shapes. Its ’
almost like those 
bedsheets at a 
grandma's house--
this season's 
florals bring to 
mind the 
uninterrupted, 
slow-moving life 
of the province. 
Like nostalgia, 
despite its 
subtlety, they 
have plenty of 
charm and a 
unique, timeless 
personality. 
Chlo --the é
resident 
cultivators of 
girly fashion--
presented an 
array of flowy 
maxi dresses in 
pretty floral 
patterns. Most 
were shorter in 
the front--
perfect for some 
summer breeze to 
slip through 
without 
compromising in 
the volume 
aspect. The 
prettiest one of 

them all was the 
closing look--a 
washed, powder 
pink dress with 
sheer print in 
brown and 
turquoise. It had 
some ruffles 
decorating the 
top part of the 
dress, an empire 
waist, and plenty 
of volume in the 
back, which 
brought to mind a 
parachute. 

Rodarte 
committed fully 
to florals--both 
in lace patterns 
and in prints. A 
stunning white 
set of an ankle-
length skirt and 
a belted blazer 
with puff sleeves 
and embroidered, 
ruffly hems gave 
major nostalgia 
and total class. 
The perfect 
little outfit for 
a garden party, 
Southern US-
style. At Saint 
Laurent, the 
flowers were 
darker, with a 
distinct boho 
feel. Inspired by 
Yves Saint 
Laurent himself, 
the collection 
was a blend of 
masculine office 
wear and classic 
70s with plenty of 
dark florals, 
maxi skirts, and 
leather to go 
around. I will 
completely ignore 
the existence of 

the third part of 
the collection 
because I cannot 
comprehend why 
he would do this 
styling-wise. 
Like Ghesqui re è
at Louis Vuitton 
during covid--if 
untreatable 
neurosis had a 
look, that would 
be it. Back to 
the good stuff, 
flowy maxi 
dresses and 
tunics in black, 
green, and brown, 
some livened up 
by golden 
threads woven 
into the fabric. 

The ultimate 
modern hipster.

    3. 
Back to 
the 
seaside 
The message: City 
fever is real

Get inspired by: 
Rabanne, Proenza 
Schouler, and 
Louis Vuitton.

Whats your alter’  
ego--mermaid or 
sailor? Stripes, 
nautical ropes, 
anchors, or mock 
fishnet  no …
matter which you 
pick, this season 
all types of sea-
inspired trends 
stand. Stripes 
are not the 
easiest of 
prints--its easy ’
to make them a 
bit gimmicky, but 
if you want to 
commit to them, 
this is the 
season to do so 
comfortably. For 
a more subtle 
touch, a nautical 
rope will serve 
as a great 
substitute for a 
belt, a fun twist 
on a strap, or a 
beautiful base 
for any 
accessory. Fausto 
Puglisi at 
Roberto Cavalli 
committed to this 
trend fully, 
exploring many 
different 
elements 
associated with 
the seaside--
from fish nets to 
sunsets. The 
first bit of 
marine 
inspiration in 
Fausto Puglisis ’
collection at 
Cavalli was 
nautical rope, 
used as 
decorative 
elements in 
dresses with 
side cutouts and



accessories, such 
as belts and 

bags. A cute bra 
with rope straps 
and a knot in 
the middle 
definitely 
belongs in a 
dream wardrobe 
for a summer 
getaway, while a 
trench coat with 
an extra layer 
reminiscent of a 
fishing net suits 
a slightly colder 

climate. Look 
nr. 19 consisted 
of a stunning 
mini dress 
made of 
fishnet 
material 
decorated with 
tiny shells, 
which one 
cannot stop 
themselves 
from falling 
in love with. 
The second half 
of the collection 
was dominated by 
prints of 
sunsets, angry 
waves, and the 
depths of the 
ocean, plus some 
mermaid-styled 
dresses. These 
prints looked 

best on jeans and 
chiffon dresses, 
particularly the 
one with a high 
neck and long 
angel sleeves 
(look no. 32).

Missoni played 
around with 
stripes in 
different colors, 
sizes, and 
textures. What 
caught my eye was 
the knotting of 
striped pieces of 
material. Look 
no. 8 was made 
out of knotted 
stripes of blue 
and red fabric, 
with the ends let 
loose to form 
something akin 
to fringes 
(another 
recurring trend 
for the season). 
For a bit of 
surfer style, you 
can look into 
Abra--a Spanish 
fashion brand by 
Abraham Ort no ū
Perez, which 
gained the 
attention of 
Rosalia and 
Charlie XCX. 

Their collection 
was heavily 
inspired by 
surfer suits, 
with suede and 
leather jackets 
mimicking the 
style of a surfer 
suit. Some of the 
looks featured 
matching tight-
fitting, above-
the-knee shorts, 
and others--
stunning short 
sarongs made in 
leather. 
Certainly, this 
interpretation of 
the marine trend 
is much more fun 
than some simple 
striped body; no 
offense Maria 
Grazia Chiuri.

    4. 
Neutral 
palette
The message: 
Minimalism is old 
money

Get inspired by: 
Philosophy di 
Lorenzo 
Serafini, Max 
Mara, and Mark 
Kenly Domino 
Tan.

Summer fashion 
is also much 
about light 
colors and sheer 
fabrics.  

Minimalism opens 
up plenty of 
opportunities, be 
it for a more fun 
silhouette or the 
addition of fun 
accessories. Its ’
underestimated 
and elegant--kind 
of aristocratic 
dressing. Pantone 
did select a cool 
brown shade as 
its Color of the 
Year for 2025, 
naming it Mocha “
Mousse  and ”
although its 
shade is a bit on 
the darker side 
for summer 
dressing, it's a 
clear indication 
that neutrals are 
on the rise. 
Besides, the 
obsession with 
brown has 
carried well into 
the 
spring/summer 
season from the 
previous 
fall/winter one. 
Last years peach’  
shade was 
already a rather 
subdued choice, 
so to pick a 
shade of brown 
the following 
year shows that 
the color 
palettes are to 
be even calmer 
this year 
compared to last. 
In Milan, a 
fashion week 
spot that we 
often consider 
the most lively 
and colorful of 
the main four 



fashion capitals, 
Alberta Ferretti 
presented a 
collection mixing 
shades of white 
and ivory with 
accents of 
bolder shades, 
such as sunset 
orange, electric 
blue, and deep 
pink. The neutral 
color palette 
complemented the 
flowy 
chiffon 
dresses and 
skirts 
beautifully, 
enhancing 
their 
angelic 
feel. One of 
my favorites 
from the 
show was a 
beige-
colored mini 
dress with 
cutout 
sections 
filled with 
sparse 
embroidery 
featuring 
leaves. It 
has a Greek 
goddess 
feel to it, 
but its 
short length 
and cutouts give 
the dress a more 
modern feel.

Courr ges may è
have stuck to 
black for the 
most part, but 
bits and pieces 
of white and 

beige were 
present and I 
cannot fail to 
mention look no. 
37. It was a 
stunning 
monochromatic 
set of a tiny crop 
top with a 
straight neckline 
and bare back 
paired with a 
half-skirt half-
pant. Its 

engineering 
is quite 
complex to 
explain--it 
looks like a 
pair of 
flared 
pants, but 
as the model 
moved, a 
sense of 
fluidity was 
present. Its 
charm lies 
in the low 
waistline, 
crowned 
with a thick 
band and 
subtle welt 
pockets. It 
was a 

significantly 
more modern 
offering than 
that of Ferretti, 
which perfectly 
showcases the 
versatility of 
neutrals. 
Another standout 
piece was a beige 
dress from Ala a ï
(look no. 15). Its 
asymmetric 
silhouette and 

smart drapery 
gave the dress 
plenty of 
movement, while 
the detail of a 
disjointed top 
added some 
sensuality.

5. 
Office 
and 
imprope
r 
buttons

The message: 
Break the mold

Get inspired by: 
Rokh, Stella 
McCartney, and 
Prada.

As we approach 
summer, few enjoy 
speaking of work. 
The desire is to 
leave the 
confines of the 
office and 
embark on a 
journey to one of 
the summer 
reprieves, such 
as the seaside. 
This season, 
much of the 

workplace 
fashion will 
follow the 
traditional 
themes of 
oversized fits 
and softer, more 
feminine 
silhouettes in 
pastel or neutral 
colors.The stand-
out trend, 
however, is 
office wear that 
reflects the 
franticness of 
the fast and 
furious 
corporate life. 
One can mess up 
even the most 
proper piece of 
clothing by 
applying 
asymmetric cuts, 
leaving the 
edges of the 
garment raw, or 
tucking a blazer 
into a skirt, just 
like IRO did. In 
Tokyo--a country 
known for its 
strict work 
culture--Pillings 
showed silk 
blouses with cut-
apart sleeves, 
improperly done 

buttons, or 
dropped 
shoulders, which 
paired nicely 
with slacks with 
a slight sheen. 
Connecting these 
garments gave 
off the feel of 
the perfect 
balance between 
feminine 
elegance and 
youthful 
rebelliousness. 

Prabal Gurung 
presented a pair 
of stunning 
suits--one in 
light brown, 
another in soft 
peach. Their 
formality was 
broken down by 
sheer, draped 
blouses, mixing 
the masculine 
shape with 
feminine tulle. 
Paris loves a 
good revolution, 
and that applies 
to workwear as 
well. Loewe went 
all in with bell-
shaped skirts 
and blazers, of 
which a cute 
white piece with 
visible tears 
through and a 
black lapel 
collar caught my 
attention. To 
minimize the 
impact of its 
bold shape, a 
simple pair of 
black slacks and 
flat dress shoes 
were used. Acne 
Studios used 
knitwear 



heavily--tying a 
cardigan over 
the shoulder of a 
model already 
wearing one. In 
fact, even her 
pencil skirt was 
made out of a 
grey sweater. 
Geeky V-necks 
and cardigans 
had small tears 
and uneven hems, 
while suits were 
presented 
unbuttoned and 
with nothing 
underneath. Talk 
about a 
scandalous 
outing; then 
again, its quite ’
an easy way to 
turn a suit into 
an after-work 
party outfit.

    6. 
Plaid--
grunge 
edition 
The message: 
Rebels never 
sleep

Get inspired by: 
Acne Studios, 
Collina Strada, 
and Marine 
Serre. 

Plaid is a 
fall/winter hit, 
but as far as 
summer goes, it 

was never much 
of a thing. 
There's 
something so 
cozy about it, 
whether we talk 
of flannel shirts 
or woolen scarfs 
and suits--its ’
natural to 
associate such a 
heavy print with 
the colder days. 
This season tho, 
we have plenty of 
plaid to go 
around, and it 
typically comes 
in the style that 
was championed 
by Nirvana 
during the 90s 
craze for grunge 
music. This 
version perfectly 
connects the 
elements of 
tradition and 
rebelliousness, 
opening multiple 
avenues for 
creatives across 
the world. The 
look that 
instantly comes 
to my mind in 
Ralph Laurents ’
no. 83. A blue 
buttoned-up 
plaid shirt 
layered with 
another open one 
in a slightly 
darker shade and 
an asymmetric 
skirt 
reminiscent of a 
scarf tied 
around the waist. 
The whole thing 
was finished off 
with a matching 
tie and sandals. 
Oddly, it seems 

on brand for the 
usually elegant 
Lauren 
collection. There 
is an element of 
femininity there, 
but the tie gives 
the look a 
masculine feel. 
Previous to that, 
the runway was 
graced by some 
fun patchwork 
featuring denim 
and plaid.

Another favorite 
of mine was a 
plaid, semi-sheer 
maxi skirt from 
S.S. Daley--a 
British brand by 
Steven Stokey-
Daley. Due to the 
designer's 
heritage, one can 
expect some form 
of plaid action, 
but his 
interpretation 
was much more 
contemporary 
than one could 
expect. The plaid 
appeared light 
with its white 
and red color 
and flowy 
silhouette, while 
the addition of a 
tank top 
highlighted its 
modern feel. To 
speak of plaid 
and not mention 
Burberry would 
be a bit 
inappropriate, so 
while I found 
the majority of 
the collection 
beyond generic, 
there were some 
menswear sets 

that looked quite 
nice. As far as 
womenswear goes, 
the best look by 
far was no. 42, 
featuring brown 
plaid pants with 
a low waistline, 
big side pockets, 
and ankle ties. 
These paired 
nicely with a 
trench jacket 
adorned with a 
fun bow-like 
collar and a 
shorter front.

    7. 
Athleti
c boom
The message: The 
Olympics left a 
mark

Get inspired by: 
Off-White, 
Christian Dior, 
and Casablanca.

Subsequent to 
one of the most 
followed Olympic 
Summer Games in 
history, fashion 
designers 
respond to the 
global call for 
athleisure-
driven fashion 
gems. From polo 
shirts to track-
inspired suits, 
rugby shirts with 



padded 
shoulders, or 
football-inspired 
socks--all of 
these appeared 
on the runways 
for the 
Spring/Summer 
2025 season 
around the world. 
Yuhan Wang made 
a nice little 
mashup of a 
variety of those 
with a distinct 
hint of cute, 
girly energy. A 
rugby-styled 
shirt with large 
padded 
shoulders had an 
overlay of tule 
with some pastel-
coloured 3D 
flowers. A 
striped baseball 
shirt was placed 
over a crop top 
with a kitten on 
it, while knee-
length football 
socks gave the 
heels they were 
paired with some 
quirky energy.

Off-White, which 
for the season 
moved its show 
to New York, 
played around 
with some 
tracksuits and 
leotards, 
creating tight-
fitting 
sweatshirts with 
a distinctly 
feminine feel, 
enhanced by 
their pairing 
with semi-sheer 
pencil skirts 
with a tied 

detail at the 
waistline. Ralph 
Laurent and 
Lacoste--fashion 
houses known for 
their polo 
shirts--
incorporated 
those into their 
otherwise more 
sophisticated 
offers. Lacoste 
made a case for a 
fitted polo with 
side cutouts and 
a twist on a polo 
shirt with parts 
of the collar 
missing, while 
Ralph Laurent 
created a maxi 
dress out of a 
polo shirt and 
added some color 
into the 
collection with a 
striped long-
sleeved polo.

    8. 
Pretty 
in pink
The message: 
Femininity is 
timeless

Get inspired by: 
Miu Miu, Ala a, ï
and Akris.

Aside from the 
neutral color 
palette and the 
classic splash of 
color, which this 
season 
frequently comes 
in orange, red, 
and yellow, a 
silent contender 
for the crown of 
color of the 
season has 
emerged. Powder 
pink--super girly 
and quite the hit 
in recent years 
due to its 
connection with 
Y2K fashion, 
which was all the 
rave in past 
years. Due to its 
pale shade, its ’
not a color that 
appears 

intimidating or 
like it would 
overwhelm the 
entire outfit. Its 
pastel shade 
gives plenty of 
room for 
interpretation--
girly, sensual, 
playful, or 
elegant; nearly 
every major 
fashion 
wholesaler has 
been quoted 
mentioning that 
customers seem 
to enjoy this 
color most. Its 
clear association 
with femininity 
provides strong 
symbolism that 
may be used to 
enhance the 
qualities of a 
garment or 
counter them, 
like in the case 
of masculine cut 
suits such as the 
one presented by 
Prabal Gurung. 
At Self-Portrait, 
it appears in the 
form of a girly 
knitted cardigan 
with bow details 
and flower-
shaped pearl 
buttons, while at 
Erdem, were ’
getting a mix of 
feminine 
sensuality and 
retro fun in the 
form of flapper 
dresses, 
including one 
with a plunging 
neckline and 
plenty of silver 
embellishments. 
Even Balenciaga 

made room in its 
collection for a 
splash of pink in 
the form of a 
bandeau bra and 
opaque tights 
pretending to be 
pants, which was 
always a big hit 
in Gvasalias ’
repertoire.

Patous entire ’
show was quite 
the eye candy for 
me. Guillaume 
Henry named his 
collection Rose ,“ ”  
and although 
pink was not a 
predominant 
theme, the 
concept refers to 
the femininity of 
French 
actresses--their 
elegance and 
effortlessness. 
One of my 
absolute 
favorites was a 
pink mini dress--
sleeveless, made 
in pink tweed, 
and finished off 
with a dropped 
waistline with a 
wide belt. Its 
girly feel was 
countered by 
black 
accessories and 
a chunky chain 
necklace with a 
big, heart-shaped 
locket. All 
commercial gold. 
Another more 
subdued pink 
addition was a 
shirt with a wide 
collar paired 
with a matching 
scarf--another 

big hit. Although 
Patou rarely 
captures my 
attention, this 
season they 
really outdid 
themselv

    9. Low 
necklin
e 

The message: Say 
it with your 
chest

Get Inspired by: 
Saint Laurent, 
16Arlington, and 
Stella McCartney.

Low necklines 
and unbuttoned 
shirts are not 
for everyone. In 
fact, this trend 
is mainly for 
girlies with less 
fuller figures or 
some special 
occasions. Its ’
fun tho, theres ’
no denying that. 
If there is any 



time to try it, 
summer is 
perfect. The 
heat and the 
general necessity 
to step out with 
less takes the 
sting away from 
such an outfit, 
even in a more 
casual setting. A 
fun rendition of 
this trend 
includes 
accidentally  “ ”
forgetting to put 
on a shirt 
underneath a 
suit. Christopher 
Esber showed 
quite a variety 
of plunging 
necklines with 
the first one 
being a grey vest 
tucked into a 
pair of matching 
slacks. 
Professional--
arguable, 
boring--never. 
There was also a 
white asymmetric 
dress with pretty 
draping and a 
slightly crooked 
neckline with 
small buttons, 
which gives 
plenty of room in 
terms of how low 
one wants the 
neckline to be.

At Max Mara, a 
variety of suits, 
most notably in 
brown suede, 
were styled with 
open white 
shirts and tiny 
bras, giving the 
otherwise 
classical 

collection a bit 
of youthful 
energy. Haider 
Ackerman at Tom 
Ford made a case 
for the modern 
rendition of the 
70s, in true Tom 
Ford style, which 
shaped quite a 
chapter in the 
story of Gucci. 
Shirts with scarf 
collars and 
string ties 
paired 
beautifully with 
fitted suits and 
a long shirt-like 
dress in sheer 
black fabric 
enriched with 
sequins 
highlighted the 
glamorous aspect 
of the collection. 
Certainly, 
Ackerman has 
much more to 
offer, but for 
that, we should 
wait until his 
next collection 
for Ford, which, 
instead of a 
presentation, 
will be held as a 
regular fashion 
show during 
Paris Fashion 
Week.

    10.  
Straigh
t from 
the 
bedroo
m 
The message: Sex 
is always in 
fashion

Get inspired by: 
The Attico, 
Erdem, and 
Balenciaga.

On the topic of 
sexy dressing, 
there is more to 
look forward to 
than just a low 
neckline, which 
may not work for 
all ladies out 
there. A good 
corset never 
goes out of style, 
and neither does 
lace, especially 
during the 
spring/summer 
season. And so, 
after seeing the 
emerging trend 
of hot pants last 
season, it was 
pretty much a 
given that well ’
only go bolder 
for the 
Spring/Summer 
2025. Boudoir 
dressing, sheer 
lace, and 
garments that 
cover nearly 
nothing are back 

on the runways. 
Its a bold look, ’
but the charm of 
lingerie-inspired 
clothing is that 
oftentimes, you 
can layer them to 
create a more 
demure look. At 
Luis de Javier--a 
Barcelona-based 
designer who 
gained the 
attention of one 
and only Ricardo 
Tisci--lace was 
the predominant 
theme. The 
opening look 
featured cute 
lace thongs, 
exposed by the 
low waistline of 
simple black 
slacks. In the 
next look, the 
silhouette of the 
pants remained 
the same, but 
this time, they 
were in white, 
sheer lace.

As far as 
accessories go, 
stockings in 
black leather 
designed to 
appear like lace 
were an absolute 
eye candy. Will 
putting them on 
be a pleasant 
experience? 
Probably not, but 
which 
fashionista isnt ’
willing to suffer 
a bit for a 
special moment 
like that. At 
Nensi Dojaka, a 
bra is the 
perfect 



completion of any 
outfit. A 
stunning mocha-
coloured set of 
fitted, knitted 
pants and a 
simple bra with 
extra straps, 
including one at 
the waistline, 
stood out. A 
larger selection 
of seer bodies 
and shorts 
followed, along 
with corseted 
dresses, such as 
a black leather 
number with 
shaped cups and 
a stripe of white 
tule to soften up 
the sexy, bold 
look of the 
dress. Add a few 
sheer dresses 
with stunning 
draped tops, and 
your collection 
of lingerie-
inspired 
wardrobe is 
complete. To give 
the trend some 
more pizzazz, 
Wiederhoeft 
created a more 
theatrical 
rendition of the 
trend. Red 
carpet looks? 
Please, thank 
you. A stunning 
beige dress with 
a corset top and 
visible lining 
was merely a 
start. What 
followed was a 
beautiful body 
in sheer black 
fabric and 
subtle floral 
print at the 

bottom of the 
bra cups, a grey 
sweatsuit-
inspired corset, 
and a beige set 
of a corset and a 
mini skirt with 
white lace lining 
and golden bows. 
For a more 
rebellious 
touch--a black 
corset layered 
with something 
akin to a chain-
link fence 
adorned with 
metal lockets. 
Talk about a 
fashion moment.

    11. 
Polka 
dots 
The message: Stay 
cute

Get inspired by: 
Acne Studios, 
Ashish, and 
Valentino.

For a reprieve 
from a sexier 
look, one can 
always go for a 
classic print, 
like polka dots. 
Its the perfect ’
blend of retro 
chic and playful 
charm. There is 
something very 
youthful about 
polka dots, but at 

the same time, a 
chic dress or a 
skirt suit with 
tiny white or 
black dots, just 
like the ones 
popular in the 
50s, carries an 
air of feminine 
elegance. Think 
Marilyn Monroe 
in The Seven 
Year Itch or any 
time Princess 
Diana wore a 
dress with polka 
dots--pure class. 
Such a feminine, 
retro trend had 
to find itself in 
Nina Riccis ’
collection. The 
first thing that 
caught my eye was 
look no. 17, 
featuring a mini, 
strapless dress 
with some 
ruffles on the 
side. To complete 
the look and give 
it a more modern 
feel--some sheer 
black tights, chic 
black heels, and 
a scarf wrapped 
tightly around 
the neck and the 
head. Another 
fun piece was a 
dropped shoulder 
blazer dress in 
white tweed with 
a fun, asymmetric 
bow-shaped 
collar and tiny 
black dots.

Dots were a 
plenty at 
Carolina Herrera 
too; that plus 
houndstooth and 
florals. A 

stunning draped 
minidress, 
similar to the 
one at Nina Ricci 
but in white, 
definitely stood 
out, as well as 
some classy 
white shirts with 
black dots. 
Romance Was 
Born played 
around with the 
silhouettes some 
more, creating 
many eye-
catching 
asymmetric 
pieces. A one-
shoulder dress 
layered to form 
strategically 
spaced out 
ruffles was a 
charming choice, 
while polka dots 
made out of tiny 
crystals at 
Atlein added a 
more fun touch 
to the trend. A 
stunning black 
dress with a slit 
across the torso 
and one side of 
the skirt tied 
together by silk 
ribbons was 
paired with 
heavy black 
below-the-knee 
boots to create a 
slightly bolder 
version of the 
polka dots print.

    12. 
Parach
uting 
extraor
dinare 
The message: 
Voluptuous 
garments can be 
casual too

Get inspired by: 
Jason Wu, Issey 
Miyake, and Uma 
Wang.

Extreme volumes 
in the context of 
garments are 
often associated 
with either the 
very creative, 
conceptual 
designers, like 
Comme des 
Gar ons, or ones ç
that explore 
eveningwear and 
frequently 
present gowns. 
Other than that, 
oversized 



garments are 
merely a play on 
size and rarely 
alter the shape 
of the garment in 
a way that 
doesnt expand ’
its proportions 
evenly. The 
parachuting 
trend is 
different tho--it 
lacks the 
playfulness of 
odd, unnatural 
shapes and the 
grandeur of an 
evening gown. Its’  
a casual, 
wearable trend 
that evokes 
ideas of utility, 
as well as an 
adrenaline rush 
and a sense of 
freedom. The 
same concept of 
weightlessness of 
the experience 
is transmitted 
into the 
comfortability of 
the garment, 
giving it a 
weightless feel. 
Albeita more 
adventurous 
hobby, the way it 
was interpreted 
this season is 
very girly and 
fairytale-like. 
Billowing, draped 
skirts in pastel 
colors walk a 
fine line 
between 
something a 
minimalist would 
appreciate and a 
more adventurous 
fashionista 
would identify as 
the perfect base 

to build. At 
Ala a, whose ï
collection I 
already 
mentioned cause 
it was just that 
good, the 
voluminous 
bottoms were a 
plenty. Semi-
sheer harem 
pants and 
heavily pleated 
skirts, riding 
low on the hips, 
particularly the 
ones in pale 
yellow and mocha 
brown wool, were 
beyond dreamy, 
while puffy, 
cloud-like 
silhouettes 
completed this 
sky-themed 
collection. To 
close things off, 
we got a few 
pastel-colored 
taffeta sets 
inspired by 
sweatsuits. 
Their puffy 
bishop shelves 
were a clear 
reference to 
parachutes, and 
so were the 
harem pants in 
black and white 
with stunning 
draped 
waistlines and 
matching 
bandeaus.

Stella McCartney 
went all in with 
dreamy, 
parachute-
inspired 
silhouettes. Two 
stunning dresses 
in periwinkle 

blue and white 
definitely stood 
out. The chiffon 
dresses got their 
creative touch in 
the form of the 
front hemline of 
the skirt being 
lifted and sown 
into the straps. 
With their 
plunging 
necklines and 
semi-sheer 
fabrics, they are 
the perfect 
blend of 
feminine 
sensuality and 
youthful charm. 
At Andre damo, a ā
little gem in the 
form of a brown 
mini-dress 
appeared. Look 
no. 8 was 
composed of a 
halter neck 
dress with a 
bubble skirt--
the shape was 
cute and girly, 
but the dark 
shade of brown 
and thicker 
fabric choice 
gave it a hint of 
safari style. For 
a more worn, 
casual look, I 
highly recommend 
a pair of washed 
jeans from Zoe 
Gustavia Anna 
Whalen, who is 
one of Rosalias ’
favorite up-and-
coming designers. 
The jeans are 
extra wide with a 
raw waistline 
and pulled 
together with a 
simple string, 

which looks 
amazing with a 
simple wife-
beater top.

    13. 
Scarve
s go 
crazy
The message: No 
item is seasonal 

Get inspired by: 
Nina Ricci, 
Ganni, and Tom 
Ford.

Scarfs are such a 
winter accessory. 
Or are they? In 
fact, the 
emergence of 70s 
boho chic brings 
forward many 
trends that 
enjoyed little 
love over the 
last few years. 
One of those is a 
slim scarf. Slim 
scarfs wrapped 
around the neck 
are a bit like 
chocker 
necklaces, except 
they have more 
softness--
instead of a more 
sexy, 90s-
inspired 
rebellious feel, 
they carry more 
elegance and 
timeless charm. 
We all know how 
one typically 
wears a scarf, 
but this season, 
designers 
decided to give 
us more food for 
thought. At 
Diesel, scarves 
were merely an 
idea, as they 
served as a more 
conceptual 
inspiration. A 
variety of 
leather pieces 
with a plaid print 
were finished 
off with plenty of 
fringe, draped 
over the 
shoulder to form 
a fun scarf. Its ’
a really cool 
touch, which 
blends the 
concepts of 

cowboy style and 
modern 
rebelliousness. 
Scarfs were also 
heavily used in 
the last section 
of the show, with 
plenty of prints 
and tied details 
matched with 
busy prints. 
Dresses styled 
like sarongs, 
bras made of 
strategically 
tied scarves, and 
bags and shoes 
wrapped in 
scarves for 
extra texture... 
It was a great 
display of the 
versatility of 
this accessory. 
Bibhu 
Mohapatra--a New 
York-based 
Indian designer--
spoke about 
being inspired 
by Patti Smith. 
He enjoys finding 
a muse for each 
of his 
collections, and 
Patti Smith is 
the perfect one 
to channel in a 
season that 
celebrates 
individuality. 
Her style is not 
easy to describe 
in one word, but 
she is known for 
effortlessly cool 
looks with a 
heavy dose of 
androgynous chic. 
The look that 
instantly caught 
my eye was a midi, 
beige skirt with 
floral 



embroidery and a 
sheer black body 
with a plunging 
neckline. To 
complete the 
look; a scarf 
with crescent 
and stars 
embroidery, 
wrapped around 
the neck. It was 
one of few looks 
that blended 
modernity and 
retro influences 
well, which 
Mohapatra is 
still looking to 
find the balance 
of. 

Although I wish I 
could ignore it, 
out of diligence, 
I must mention 
the Valentino 
show. Look, I 
loved Pierpaolo 
Piccioli. He is 
such a talented 
designer who fits 
the concept of 
Valentino 
perfectly--
elegance, 
femininity, and a 
hint of romance. 
Its not just due ’
to my bias that I 
dislike the 
collection 
created by 
Alessandro 
Michele; its also ’
because there is 
nothing 
Valentino about 
it--its just more ’
of him. The 
aesthetic he 
championed for 
Gucci, he now 
forces onto 
Valentino. Are 

some of his 
pieces 
attractive? Of 
course. Is he 
loved for this 
70s, geeky style? 
Certainly. Was 
Valentino in 
need of a 
rebranding? I 
doubt that. Has 
the brand 
shifted its 
aesthetics often 
enough in the 
past to assume 
that playing 
around with its 
identity is 
harmless? A hard 
no. Would some 
Qatari 
investment fund, 
which owns the 
majority of 
Valentino shares, 
understand the 
importance of 
maintaining 
Valentinos ’
identity over 
giving a stage to 
a designer who 
was previously 
popular and 
earned Gucci 
plenty of money? 
Questionable. 
Hopefully, 
Michele will grow 
into the new 
fashion house 
and shift his 
aesthetic 
slightly in the 
coming seasons. 
Hedi Slimane was 
able to do that 
as he traveled 
from Saint 
Laurent to 
Celine. All side 
topics aside, 
from a purely 

aesthetic 
perspective, 
there was a 
stunning paisley 
printed scarf 
with deep red 
feathers shown 
as part of look 
no. 25. A similar 
one was made in 
emerald green 
with small 
sequinned 
embroidery, 
shaped like 
flowers. That 
emerald green 
one wasnt too un-’
Valentino-like, so 
Ill count it as a ’
small win.

    14.  
Smart 
layers 

The message: 
Brave the heat

Get inspired by: 
Rokh, Miu Miu, 
and Bottega 
Veneta.

Despite layering 
being a winter 
thing, early 
spring can 
definitely 
deliver some 
surprises in our 
hemisphere. In 
fact, even in 
summer, evenings 
are nowhere near 
warm enough to 
brave the 
weather without 
a light layer on 
hand. Layering is 
a great way to 
add more texture 
and depth to a 
look. Its also a ’
must when 
speaking of smart 
clothing, 
including the 
back-to-school 
trend, which, 
despite school 
wrapping up 
during this 
season, made a 
surprising 
appearance, often 
intertwining 
with the 
athleisure trend. 
Its also the ’
opposite of the 
no shirt  trend, “ ”

which shows that 
this season is 
one of the most 
diverse in the 
context of what 
is in fashion and 
what isnt. At ’
Ferragamo, we 
had a ballerina 
theme going on, 
so plenty of 
bodies layered 
with leotards 
and wrapped 
cardigans made 
an appearance. 
There was also a 
stunning khaki 
brown suit with a 
mock second 
layer and a scarf 
detail. Another 
outstanding look 
for me was look 
no. 15 from S.S. 
Daley, which 
featured a brown 
corduroy suit, a 
white shirt, and 
an extra layer of 
wooden beads 
that formed a 
vest.

And even tho we 
often think of 
layers in the 
context of the 
upper body, 
layers are 
applied to the 
lower body as 
well with one of 
the hottest 
trends of the 
season--skirts on 
pants. At Ami 
Paris, this trend 
saw the creation 
of stunning khaki 
pants with a wide 
belt and an open 
skirt layer over 
them. Paired with 

a simple ivory 
shirt, it became 
a modern 
rendition of an 
office classic. 
Courr ges workedè  
on a more 
seamless blend 
of the two, 
starting from 
dresses layered 
with straight 
pants, before 
connecting the 
two into one with 
a strategic piece 
of fabric across 
the pant legs.



    15.  
Mod 
mini
The message: 
Give your mini 
some retro chic

Get inspired by: 
Emilia 
Wickstead, Sandy 
Liang, and Coach.

Mini dresses are 
always in 
fashion. Its just ’
a matter of the 
print, shape, and 
color. This 
season, we saw 
plenty of straight 
lines and extra 
short lengths. In 
this way, a mini 
dress turns more 
chic without 
compromising its 
feminine appeal. 
Equally popular 
are skirt suits 
with mini skirts, 
also evoking the 
nostalgic, chic 
style championed 
by designers 
such as Mary 
Quant and Andre 
Courr ges, as è
well as the 
fashion icon 
Twiggy. At 
Rabanne, such 
dresses were 
modernized by 
extra texture. 
Look no. 16 was 
made of 
connected 
circles that 
looked like 

large, more 
substantial 
sequins arranged 
in an ombre 
pattern, going 
from beige to 
pink. There was 
also a similar 
dress made from 
metal balls in 
silver and 
gold.Patou--which 
Ive mentioned in’  
my section about 
the trend of 
powder pink--
showed a 
stunning baby 
blue set with a 
matching blazer, 
which ended in 
the perfect place 
for the large 
belt sawn into 
the dress to be 
visible.

At Self-Portrait, 
we got one in 
white tweed with 
side cutouts and 
a pearl-lined 
neckline and 
waistline, and 
another one with 
a keyhole 
neckline adorned 
by two cute bows. 
Then there was 
JW Anderson. As 
expected of this 
brilliant 
creator, no mod 
mini could be 
left 
unmodernized. 
For starters, we 
got a print that 
mocked sweaters 
with large 
buttons down the 
front and then 
one inspired by a 
sweatshirt. 

Throw in some 
actual knit and 
pink sequins, and 
you have a 
complete 
selection of 
modern mod minis 
at your disposal. 
Anderson 
finished the 
show of with a 
mini printed with 
an introduction 
to an essay on 
art and design by 
Clive Bell--a 
20th-century art 
critic. This was 
his reset--a 
clean page 
before he starts 
another journey 
into fashion 
creation.

Extra: 
Plot 
twist 
The message: Just 
be yourself 

Other notable 
trends: Fringe 
galore, Tule 
fantasy, Flapper 
girl, Long trench, 
Butter yellow, 
and Boho suede.

When we speak of 
trends for each 
of the seasons, 

we have a 
predetermined 
idea that certain 
things will be in 
fashion and 
others wont. ’
This season, it 
seems like 
everyone is doing 
their own thing. 
Sure, we can pick 
out a variety of 
recurring trends, 
but with such a 
large pool of 
designers to 
watch, its easy ’
to focus on 
particular 
patterns and 
overlook the 
power of the 
individual touch. 
In the end, 
fashion is all 
about the 
personalized 
touch. The pool 
of available 
brands is even 
smaller than 
that of different 
customers, each 
fitting a certain 
archetype to 
some degree but 
also having their 
own personal 
preferences, 
body type, and 
habits, which 
shape their 
choices. There is 
also the 
transformative 
aspect of 
fashion--one can 
be a certain way 
during the week 
and feel like 
they want to be 
someone else 
during the 
weekend. Its all ’

about you, really. 
Designers feel 
that way too. 
Their position 
has significantly 
increased over 
the years and 
they are now able 
to explore their 
own little niches 
more freely; no 
matter if they 
design for their 
own brand or 
bigger fashion 
houses.

Chanel does what 
it does best--
tweed. Rokh 
worked with 
reconstructed 
tailoring with a 
hint of lace and 
3D florals. Look 
no. 18 featured 
some slacks with 
a reconstructed 
waistline and a 
cropped jacket 
made of 3D 
flowers--all in 
red. Fits the 
trend of office 
wear but with 
more emphasis on 
the feminine 
aspect rather 
than the 
predominant 
androgynous 
look. Isabel 
Marant has a bit 
of Native 
American 
obsession with 
plenty of suede, 
fringe, and 
moccasin boots. 
Alessandro 
Michele is doing 
him at Valentino, 
and Sean McGirr 
is giving us a 

modern Swan 
Lake wardrobe. 
Dior explores 
swimwear and 
racing gear, 
while Versace 
goes crazy for 
wild 70s prints. 
At Gucci, we got 
a bit of 60s with 
Jackie O in mind, 
complete with 
skirt suits in 
bold prints and 
wide-brimmed sun 
hats. Anything 
one dreams of is 
available. The 
best testament 
to a) the 
inclusivity of 
fashion, and b) 
the complete 
over-saturation 
of the market. 
Enjoy!
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artist. 
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me.">>
--Billie Eilish



<<[..] 
Promoting 
Peace, Love, 
Unity, 
and Respect 
through 
heavy beats
and 
turntable 
matches [..]>>
--Francesca 
Sterlacci at
www.univers
ityoffashion
.com





I ve << '
always 
just 
tried to 
be 
myself, 
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weird 
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Text: Aristo Tacoma
[It goes perhaps without saying 
that not only this article, but 
for all content of every kind 
in this magazine since its 
start, nothing has nor will be 
produced with the assistance of 
the inauthenticity algorithms 
dubbed "AI"; and we encourage 
other magazines to take the 
same stand and readers to 
prefer authentic magazines.]

Buffe
t-
orien
ted 
meals

, 
oven
s and 
healt
h

A somewhat 
fresh and 
almost serious 
take on how to 
encourage 
healthy 
buffet-style 
meals every 
day at home 
[and annoying 
comments on 
the dangers of 
high-
temperature 
foods]

On the rosy side: 
we're talking of a a 
new way of saving 
electricity, space 
and money when you 
design your ideal 
model diet kitchen. 
Warning: despite its 
content, some might 
consider what's in 
this article 
rational.

Speaking of the<<  
joke only as joke 
and of the 
serious only as 
serious is surely 
to have 
understood 
neither. --Piet >>
Hein
--Danish author, inventor, 
humorist, math genius, 
designer, etc,ca 1943-44, 
freely translated here from 
the Danish original--
“Den, som kun tar spoeg for 
spoeg og alvor kun 
alvorligt, han og hun 
har faktisk fattet begge 
dele daarligt.”

Up through the years there 
have been so many crazy 
advices about diet--high up 
on the top 100 list of 
fascinatingly stupid advices 
we list such as--'to loose 
weight, eat mostly fat'--and 
we offer a contribution 
here. While it's not so 
eminently beyond all sanity 
as the 'eat mostly fat' 
advice, the advice in this 
little essay might make it 
to the top hundred list. It 
comes along with the 

proposition of a new four-
letter word to be shunned by 
people of style: o*** 
[oven]. Seriously? Maybe.

THE BACKGROUND: LIFE IS 
COHERENCE AND AVOID FAST-
BURNING IT 

What is coherence? In its 
word roots, it means 
something like 'joined 
together, touching'. In an 
argument, a coherent 
argument means it's good and 
logical and without fuss. In 
biology, it means health. In 
atomic physics, coherence 
sometimes means that energy 
is more a question of a 
probability spreading wave-
like rather than a bundle of 
mechanically behaving 
particles, and this peculiar 
immaterial wave may unfold 
in ways we cannot fully 
control and which may go 
beyond the machine-
description of the human 
being. In neurophysiology, 
coherence may even be a clue 
to consciousness and 
intelligence--that which a 
computer, of any kind, can 
never generate.

A hundred years ago or so, 
to 'get a sunburn' was more 
or less slang for the most 
desirable thing, namely to 
get a healthy bronzed look. 
Scientists, of course, 
worked out that 'burn' is 
indeed what happens if it 
gets too much UV on the 
cells--it detoriates their 
wholeness, their coherence, 
and that increases cancer 
risk when overdone. Then 
they took on something else 
when in pure form burns on 
the tongue--ethanol--and 
found exactly the same. The 
burning by alcohol also 
decreases coherence and 
increases cancer risk. It is 
not strange, for 'burning' 

is almost the opposite 
principle than life: 
anything that burns is 
extinguished, generally 
speaking. And, it had to 
happen: when they took on 
the burning sensation on the 
palate of food and drinks 
that are simply very hot, 
they found exactly the 
same--coherence at risk, the 
cells may mutate if often 
exposed to it, and chances 
of cancer increase. Even if 
the drink is sensationally 
healthy, like mate tea, if 
it's hot and a constant 
exposure to one's tongue, it 
isn't that healthy anymore 
due to how its heat can 
mutate eesophageal cells.

The hot chili 'burning 
sensation' is one of the few 
types of burns which behave 
opposite to the 'cell 
shattering' types of burns 
of high temperatures etc: 

The capsaicin in 
chili peppers 
boost the immune 
system, improves 
digestion and--
important for the 
model--is a 
natural way to 
reduce appetite. 
Capsaicin, in short, 
improves the coherence of 
the body. It also helps 
protect food in hot weather.

When it comes to avoiding 
risks, the clue is often to 
think in terms of the 
'inverted U' curve. Just as 
too far out on the right----
too much high-temperature 
foods is low in health, so 
also may too little high-
temperature foods be bad for 
the health. And indeed 
digestion may be described 
itself as ‘slow burning’. 



The trouble is fast-burned 
food of high temperature 
eaten direct.
  Perhaps wine enthusiasts 
will say the same about 
wine--a little exquisite sip 
in the right moment is 
infinitely more healthy than 
none at all, they might 
feel. And indeed, going 
outdoors in hot sunny 
weather with deliciously 
light and skin-showing 
summer clothes on may in 
fact fight potential cell 
mutations more than staying 
indoors: both exercise and 
mild exposure to UV--not in 
the least on the back, 
researchers found--stimulate 
the immune system to get its 
job done; as does a smiling 
attitude to life and not one 
spent on worrying on things.

On the other hand, the theme 
of kitchen is serious: 
unless you are somehow 
situated so that your 
standard place of eating is 
a restaurant, your kitchen 
is really setting the agenda 
an important aspect of your 
health for the upcoming 
years. It must be 
psychologically right to 
foster the general sort of 
diets that keeps the doctor 
away, and encourages that 
healthy sort of skinniness.

Perhaps it's presumptious, 
but I have the belief that 
anyone who is really well 
read into diets will agree 
that the buffet meal style, 
in which the person 
eclectically can pick and 
choose between a number of 
various rather healthy 
options in each meal is far 
better than the pre-
determined meals in which 
the only question is what 
part of the dinner plate to 
eat first--esp if that pre-
determined meal is some kind 
of bags-in-paperbox bought 
at the deli. But how do you 

shape a kitchen so that, in 
short, a buffet meal 
approach is that which is 
more easy than anything else 
to make?

If something as complicated 
as a buffet meal is going to 
be the easiest thing to 
make, then the giant factor 
that makes pre-determined 
meals easy has to be 
identified and eliminated. 
It's a four-letter word: 
oven.

Suppose that you're about to 
ponder how to fill up some 
space in a flat, in that 
area called 'kitchen'--let's 
say, it has already a fridge 
with a sizable freezer 
section, and let's say a 
bread slice toaster, and 
that's about that.

AN ARGUMENT 
AGAINST 
MICROWAVE OVENS
A first rediculous advice is 
this: no way you should 
bring in a microwave oven 
into such a beautiful empty 
space as an unequipped 
kitchen. Keep that thing 
away. And if you have it, 
unplug it and forget it; if 
it's integrated in your 
kitchen, hang a poster over 
it that says something 
sensationally irrelevant.

For what are microwaves? 
These are highly energetic 
beams that smashes in on the 

food. In some cases, that 
smashing-in is just fine--it 
just heats and fries the 
food. And work-arounds can 
always be found around the 
fact that microwave heating 
dehydrates food. But there 
is one thing--one very 
serious thing in some 
people's opinion, but not 
serious in other people's 
opinion--for which there is 
no workaround: microwave 
ovens smash certain 
important, valuable, highly 
nutritious mineral-rich 
complex molecules. In other 
words, microwaves destroys 
the coherence of certain 
types of complex molecules, 
esp. when they contain 
minerals. This shattering of 
some types of molecules 
irreversibly transforms the 
food. Do you want this? Do 
you want to take the chance 
of feeding your precious 
cells with molecules that 
have been through some kind 
of splintering process? Just 
as burned butter carries 
heath risks, so is microwave 
treatment of food a heavy-
handed treatment of food and 
not something as yet enough 
researched over a true long-
term. Is microwave slashing 
of your food molecules your 
idea of building wholeness 
and health in your body? In 
a word, if you're properly 
fanatical about health, add 
microwave to the list of 
things to generally avoid. 
You don't even have to be 
very fanatical to do it. 
We're talking sheer logic.

Wait, we’re not done yet. 
Next we’ll tackle the 
classical oven. Two 
arguments against it--one 
medical, one psychological.

AVOID MUCH 
HIGH-
TEMPERATURE 
FOODS AND 
DRINKS
[Argument A 
against any 
type of oven, 
including the 
classical oven]

The next on-the-edge advice 
is: avoid ovens altogether 
and go lower in _average_ 
temperature of all you put 
in your mouth as seen over a 
month or so (and get the 
average down without adding 
colder stuff; rather modify 
the upper level). We're 
talking less mouth 
scoldings.

Numerous studies indicates, 
with unambigious titles and 
summarized in orthodox 
places like the National 
Library of Medicine, that 
high-temperature foods and 
drinks have a set of 
challenges about them. If in 
doubt, look up such 
discouraging and 
demotivating reading as 
"High-temperature beverages 

and foods and esophageal 
cancer risk, a systematic 
review", at this 
governmental website:
 
pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/article
s/PMC2773211/ 

Higher average temperature 
of intake of foods and 
drinks increases the chance 
of unwanted cell mutations 
in the cells between the 
mouth and the digestive 
tract. This is still new 
research but it's quickly 
becoming mainstream.

And for those who love the 
contrast between such as a 
hot steak and an ice-cold 
drink on the side, there is 
no secret that it's best for 
teeth enamel to avoid such 
quick switches.

This should come as no 
surprise to anyone who is 
used to thinking of the 
evolution of the human 
being: we are, like, not 
made to handle all the high 
temperature intakes so 
easily thrown at us via 
electricity in modern 
society. And typically, when 
researchers start digging on 
something they haven't quite 
figured out before, they 
keep on finding more and 
more about it. The morale: 
be a bit wary about high- 
temperature foods and 
drinks. Let even the 
innocent tea cool a little 
before you sip it--as a rule 
of thumb.

A MODEL KITCHEN 
FREE FROM THE 
IRRESISTIBLE 
TEMPTATION OF 
THE ELECTRICAL 
OVEN
[Argument B 
against any 
type of oven, 
including the 
classical oven]

For those who are at ease 
with their cells and trust 
that they can handle a bit 
of this and that and 
temperature, there's another 
take on the argument, which 
goes along these lines: what 
sort of kitchen makes it 
relatively easy and 
effortless to get a healthy 
variety in each meal-- 
buffet meal style--and where 
it is in contrast relatively 
complicated to get 
prepackaged premade 
unhealthy fat over-salty 
fridge dinners from the deli 
into a ready-to-eat state?

Who can resist, when one is 
hungry and in a hurry and 
the freezer is pretty much 
full of ready top-tasting 
dinners, to take something 
from the freezer and throw 
straight into the oven and 



some minutes later dig into 
the meal as soon it, steamy 
and hot and delicious, 
emerges from the oven in a 
more or less ready-to-eat 
fashion?

Of course the more deeply 
wedded you are to your diet, 
the less you are stirred by 
such utterly silly 
temptations. But in a phase 
of exhaustion, the lure of 
the oven--combined with the 
bulging freezer--may sway 
the mightiest mind from a 
dedicated vegan course and 
land four out of seven 
dinners on something as 
lacking in style, something 
as gross as a heavy cheese 
p***a. [Okay healthy pizzas 
do exist and if the other 
360 or so dinners over the 
course of a year is non-
pizza, I’m sure nothing 
could be more healthy than 
the occasional vegetarian-
oriented pizza.]

The fact of seeing a fat 
shining p***a on your dinner 
table and then discovering 
that, despite your training, 
goals, and decisions, its 
aroma and your hunger 
combine to water your mouth 
and, before you know it, 
your fingers are already 
moving in its direction--you 
are in such a moment 
discovering that you are a 
human being, not an 
algorithm, and as Oscar 
Wilde, with stunning 
psychological depth, pointed 
out, it is easy to resist 
anything as long as it isn't 
a temptation we're talking 
about.

In short, it requires more 
than normal presence of mind 
to keep to the narrow 
pathway of healthy dieting.

The oven as box incorporates 
the essence of decadent 
desires in all humanity: a 
way to get sated without 
effort. We owe it to the 
tiger, who has perhaps just 
catched and eaten a sebra or 
whatever it is that tigers 
eat for lunch, to have his 
or her lunch-nap of some 15 
to 20 hours. We're fine with 
that--the tiger's quest for 
a dinner is almost heroic, 
every time. It can tell 
itself that it survived but 
its pray didn’t and that its 
proteins--or whatever they 
are called in tiger-lingo--
were satisfactory. The tiger 
has dignity.

The oven could, abstractly, 
be imagined to be antithesis 
of the animal: it is the 
lazy civilized human victory 
over effort. And yet it is 
also the thing that, perhaps 
more than anything, can 
reduce us to a mere animal 
state. It is an alter of 
burned grease which, unless 
we watch it, is all about 
wrapping the elevated human 
being, otherwise ready to 
conquer the world, in an 
undistinguished bubble of 
fat where sofa-sitting 
becomes the main attraction 
and almost only action 
possibility. And in this 
quasi-civilisation, when we 
turn on the TV it has ads 
that promises, at a low 
price, certain chemicals 
that reduces your appetite--
ha! Civiliation turns us 
into animals and, at low 
price, offers us a way to 
buy ourselves out of it 
again. We are encouraged to 
buy irresistable temptations 
in an electrical format and 
then buy chemicals to resist 
those temptations. In the 
meantime, we--we, the human 
being who invented the 
machine--are making of 
ourselves machines. And some 

try to soften this by easy 
phrases such as, "We are  
like made of chemicals, so 
adding a few more through 
the mouth don't make it any 
worse." Oh yes it does. It 
is the degeneration of 
science turned--a non-
scientific machine-image of 
life which, to the believer 
is such quasi-science, 
becomes self-fulfilling. 
Where is the civilisation in 
this? As far as dignified 
style goes, the way it’s set 
up is has as little with 
civilisation to do as 
Emperor's New Clothes has to 
do with clothes.

In other words: the oven is 
an instrument that, when 
shiny and from the store 
looks like it's obedient to 
you, but we all soon 
discover that the oven plays 
the role of the dominant and 
it nudges you to become the 
submissive. 

The electric oven, far from 
being a shining emblem of 
how we have raised above the 
rest of the animal kingdom, 
is also--whether through the 
electronics of a fast-food 
store or in our own home, 
the one factor that 
constantly pushes us to eat 
like pigs. We may resist it. 
But we may also 
revolutionize our kitchens 
so we don’t have to waste 
energy on fighting pointless 
electronic temptations. 

Obviously, therefore, the 
properly health-fanatical 
person of high style should 
not even speak such a word 
like "oven"-- except in an 
art workshop when it comes 
to burning cheramics, or in 
a factory when it comes to 
melting steel, or in an 
Australian mining company 
when it comes to creating 
molten gold to be poured 
into the molds to make gold 

bars. In such art and 
engineering contexts, the 
concept "oven" is not only 
useful, but admirable and 
necessary. But in the home-
food context we've seen-- 
have we not--that it 
represents such a despicable 
development that it ought to 
by rights create shudders in 
the refined, health-oriented 
gentleperson. As such, the 
proper way of referring to 
the aforementioend 
aberration in a home-kitchen 
context, when it cannot be 
completely avoided, is 
proposed to be o***. Being 
aware of what's what and 
steering safely around blunt 
hysteria we insist that the 
twinkle in the eye goes 
along with this new and 
civilized attitude to what 
should be and should be in a 
kitchen and what words 
should not be uttered. Piet 
Hein is there to guide us.

THE BUFFET MEAL 
ORIENTED 
KITCHEN
And the 
alternative to 
o***

As I take it, and I believe 
that this is the opinion of 
quite a few health oriented 
people, the ideal is to have 
all sorts of ways of 
composing the meal so you 
get the right type of 
diversity for you--also some 
hot food--but a wide 
variety. This is also why 
people of a health 
orientation enjoy resorts 
and hotels where the buffet 
meal is the way meals are 
made.

Can a home-kitchen be buffet 
meal oriented? Emphatically, 
yes! The clue is to get that 
altar of heated fat away 
from the centre. Drop the 
o***. 

The rest is all 
good: the water 
cooker. The 
coffee machine. 
The electric 
hot plate or 
plates-- you 
know, without 
the electric 
o*** underneath 
it. The WOK and 
huge frying 
pan. The giant 
casserole. The 
fridge and the 
freezer. The corn 

flakes, the alternative-to-
milk drinks in the fridges, 
the canned vegetables and 
fish and what not, even the 
instant just-add-boiled-
water minimeals, and the 
assortment of spices and 
herbs and fruits and jams 
and what not.

Even the ready-made meals, 
like fish 'boil-in-the-bag' 
really made for microwave 
o***s make sense in such a 
context. Without turning on 
the coherence-challenging 
microwaves, the huge 
casserole provides boiling 
water which doesn't melt the 
plastic. Or, better, you do 
away with the plastic 
altogether and use healthy 
olive oil in the frying pan.

You can connect this to the 
top tastes of the most 
healthy types of bread, 
sliced and toasted, and use 
the fridge for what it's 
worthy in having a very wide 
range of spreads and jams--
including italian salads and 
what not. Add to this the 
most healthy types of canned 
foods, esp. the ones that 
are excellent in taste 
without heating.

The o***-free kitchen 
naturally provides 
opportunity for making 
buffet meals. And these are 
naturally a bit colder than 
straight-from- the-o*** 
meals, for you take time 
with each. Some are cold, 
some slightly heated, some 
hot. You pick and choose. 
The o*** is not there to 
help you to get decadent, 
thank you very much.

This sort of kitchen give 
you the upper hand in 
composing meals. It affords 

exquisite tastes. The 
classy buffet 
meal kitchen 
saves electricity 
and goes along 
with encouraging 
that healthy type 
of skinny which a 
model so much 
craves. 
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EDITORIAL 
POLICY 
COMMENT

Freedom 
from 
"AI";  
authentic
ity of 
photos
[IT HAS BEEN THE POLICY OF 
BERLiNiB SINCE ITS INCEPTION
IN 2019 NOT TO ENGAGE IN ANY
‘TOUCH-UPS’ OF ANY PHOTOS; 
WHEN ANY PIXELS ARE COLOR-
TONED, THE PROCEDURE IS 
APPLIED UNIFORMLY ON THE 
WHOLE PHOTO OR AN OBVIOUS 
RECTANGULAR MARKED AREA IN 
IT, NOT SUCH AS TO CHANGE 
SHAPES OR HIGHLIGHT AREAS]

When you beautify your face 
by a bit of make-up, or so, 
you are still in real 
reality. When somebody 
photographs you right after,
you are still in real 
reality, and the photograph 
reflects that real reality--
supposing there are no 
'filters', no touch-up, no 
automatic fixing along the 
lines some video-oriented 
social media platforms 
impose on their users. The 
photo reflects you, and 
reality, in all its 
infinity. Now it may not be 
a great photo, or not all 
parts of it may be great. So
you take more photos, vary 

this, vary that, more light,
different light, different 
angle; you do the obvious 
little modifications that 
does not rob the photo of 
its authenticity--
brightness, contrast, 
overall color tone, and 
such. You crop the photo. 
And if you are a fashion 
photographer, you do so for 
dozens of photos, out of, 
say, a thousand.

Now with what right do I say
that there is an infinity 
about such a photo? Before I
justify that claim, let me 
justify a much easier-to-
justify claim, namely that 
there is a finiteness to all
computer algorithms--whether
in our phones or, through 
the so-called internet 
'cloud', in a computer owned
by somebody else. Why is it 
so that anything shifted 
around by an algorithm--a 
filter, a touch-up 
procedure--such as Photoshop
is full of--becomes 
'finite'? Because the 
digital is just that: 
finite. An algorithm is a 
set of rules, a finite set 
of rules, for shifting data 
around, digital data.

Before the algorithm, the 
photo reflected reality, and
reality is beyond the 
digital, beyond the finite. 
But once an algorithm has 
'touched it up', it has done
something at once drastic 
and subtle, at once serious 
and nearly invisible, namely
to rob the relationship 
between the photo and 
reality of any existence.

Some would argue, isn't that
fine? A little escape is 
healthy. And I totally 
agree: a little escape is 
healthy; it may even keep 
the doctor away. So you 
switch on a game, or a scifi
movie, or another fantasy 

movie or movie made with a 
more realistic tone, or you 
read a novel, or a set of 
short stories--and in all 
these cases you indulge to 
perhaps sweetly 'escape' 
reality a little bit; and 
the mind may feel relieved. 
But if you close the book, 
or turn off the game, or 
switch off the movie, and 
you are no longer certain 
whether you are in the game 
or in reality, it is no 
longer an escape, but a 
mind-condition that in its 
mildest cases are called 
'confusion' and in more 
severe cases lead to apathy 
or depression.

So the context of the 'fake'
situation--the indulgence 
into the 'lies' of a good 
novel, or the 'realistic' 
illusion of a game, is good 
when the context is clear 
and when you can step into 
the context just as you step
into a bath, and step out 
again and get your clothes 
back on again and move into 
reality again, refreshed.

Now reality is infinite, I 
claimed. And a photograph 
that hasn't been messed with
by an algorithm has, if not 
its own infinity, at the 
very least a reflection of 
this infinity. This infinity
is something we in a way 
take for granted as we gain 
consciousness as kids: we 
regard the world around us 
as flowing on with an 
interconnectedness that is 
beyond any fixed rule-book. 
Now a philosopher may come 
around and argue, say, at 
high school level, that this
complex, infinity-looking 
reality may in fact be an 
expression of something 
humanity may one day 
discover to be more digital 
than what is until now 
understood. So may it be. 
Yet, as far as we know, the 

play and dance of light and 
water and fire and earth and
air and body and mind and 
trees and birds and animals 
and history and machines and
money are all parts of a 
cosmos which is completely 
beyond the finite--in other 
words, it is infinite.

And why does that matter? 
Because once the world is 
experienced as a whole, once
our lives are experienced as
flowing whole in movement, 
into which we seek to 
connect some causes with 
some effects, by being, as 
it were, modest relative to 
reality, to truth, we come 
to be more and more able to 
navigate this life. It is a 
fool's mission to dismiss 
truth or brand it as the 
name of one's own program, 
ideology or software 
platform. It is by the hard-
to-achieve scientific 
humility relative to the 
world of experience, also 
subjective and felt direct 
experience, that we 
gradually come to chisel out
some hard-won truths, and 
from these we may more and 
more masterfully accomplish 
what we aim at, and what we 
aim at may be more in tune 
with reality than what it 
otherwise would have been.

When we appreciate the 
infinity of reality, we also
appreciate that the 
mindfulness we are given as 
infants, and which evolve 
with us, has the stamp of 
this infinity itself. And 
that is the natural. Natural
= infinite. In contrast to 
all this is that (fairly 
paradoxical) term, 
'Artificial Intelligence' or
'AI' (which is paradoxical 
for, as we have just seen, 
intelligence relies on the 
infinite while artificial 
here refers to the digital 

which is pr definition 
finite).

So it follows that, 
obviously, all forms of 'AI'
should be neither used nor 
further developed by anyone,
given a moral attitude; now 
this morality is not 
necessarily fitting with the
commercial agendas of 
technological companies or 
the supervisory agendas of 
certain types of 
governments, left or right, 
--but there it goes. And in 
order to loosen up, can 
there be any role for the 
so-called, 'AI fake' (which 
is an unnecessary expansion 
of the term 'AI', since the 
'A' stands for 'artificial' 
which in praxis means 
'fake').

And, yes, of course. But 
only when it is called such,
and when one doesn't have 
the risk of the snake of AI 
to escape the obvious cage 

it must be put into, for 
humanity to have technology 
serve itself rather than the
other way around. The 'AI 
fake' can show us a pathway 
to more imaginative 
fashions; to new scifi 
stories; to new ways of 
bridging what seems 
unbridge-able in reality. A 
small doses, the 'AI fake' 
can contribute with a dash 
of creativity. Too much of 
it, and the mind looses 

connection with the infinity
of reality, which means it 
looses connection with 
itself.

"Do you see humanity as 
having a good future? Are 
you an optimist?" The 
question is upon us all who 
read the news, characterized
not just by AI but by wars 
started by politicians who 
are afraid of loosing their 
jobs, and a society 
characterized by technology 
that gives power to some on 
the expense of giving such 
power to a proportion of 
humanity.

The only possible approach 
to answering such a giant 
question, I think, is by 
means of intuition,--ie, a 
leap of that intelligence 
inside which is deeper than 
reasoning and beyond mere 
guessing, which springs from
the infinity we are born 
with in relationship to this

reality. Humbly, by this 
intuition, I find, having 
long quested into it: for 
sure, yes. All will work out
nicely--”AI” is just an 
infatuation-with-the-
artificial phase we’re going
through. The future is not 
as mapped by statistics. The
quantum leaps of history are
before us (and I don’t mean 
“quantum computers”).



Aristo Tacoma

Video
s and
photo
s, 
brain
and 
being
Have you ever encountered a 
photo that made you feel 
that something just 'solved 

itself'? Something that took
you out of stress, gave you 
leisure, a sense of all 
making suddenly more sense. 
A moment of stillness--but 
of the ripe, creative kind. 
So a photo, like a painting,
or a drawing, or a fantastic
piece of music, can be like 
a meditation--a holiday of 
the mind, taking place 
perhaps while in the midst 
of other things. 

A sudden moment of clarity, 
real clarity, a sense of 
overview--insight--awakening
to your own natural 
intelligence--these things 
typically go together with 
what the brain scientists 
talk of as 'coherence' 
between the various parts of
the brain, and the various 
forms of activities--waves, 
whatever--that the brain 
radiates. A form of 
synchrony--or "symphony", if
you wish to be poetic. The 
turmoil-like stress-
fluctuations that criss- 
cross the brain in a mildly 
frustrated mode may change 
and the mode of the brain 
may be more holistic: and at
such times, there is, as 
psychologists report, have I
read, a tendency for 
learning to take place 
faster, for insights to go 
deeper, and positive changes
have a more easy time to 
take place. 

This 'change of mode' is 
something that it seems 
children, when happy and 
laughing and playing and 
learning seem to dabble in 
quite a lot esp. before 
puberty, while to adults it 
is, typically--
statistically--a more rare 
phenomenon--although not at 
all impossible. It is just 
somewhat more demanding. 

And let us note that the 
'change of mode' is not a 

mere 'change of emotion'. It
is not a mere switch of 
mildly or strongly negative 
emotions to positive ones. 
Not that such a switch is 
meaningless. It is just that
it is something very 
different. 

The change of mode from what
we can call a mildly or not-
so-mildly frustrated sense 
of being to one in which (as
also A. Maslow called it, in
his philosophy) there is a 
'sense of abundance'--an 
"abundance mode"--in 
contrast to the "deficiency 
mode"--is more than change 
of feeling, more than change
of perspective or 'gestalt';
it is a deeper and more 
profound alteration of the 
sense of existence, --a 
sense of transformation of 
consciousness-- although 
such words might seem 
pompous or even meaning- 
less. But whatever words we 
may use here, it is not a 
mere flip of one emotion for
another. 

The flipping of emotion can 
be triggered by many things,
and one of the most 
effective emotion-flippers 
that, so far in the 
technological evolution of 
human society, we --ie, 
humanity--have come up with,
is that of the video-- or 
movie-with-sound--especially
when this is fairly new, has
some surprising elements or 
features about it, and 
triggers straight into 
something you already were 
at least a little bit 
emotional about. So a video 
can flip emotions --and 
indeed many other things can
do so, but a video can be 
massively reproduced in this
society and so flip rather 
massively the emotions of a 
multitude. And indeed this 
is at the foundation for 
much buying-action or at 

least a hopefulness on 
behalf of the advertisement 
industry that they have a 
way to efficiently hypnotise
at least a portion of the 
buying behaviour of a 
portion of humanity that 
way. 

Videos, despite their 
obvious aptness in 
triggering emotions, may not
be as efficient when it 
comes to the change of 
'mode' of mind; the movement
from a more frustrated sense
of existence to one in which
an overview and a more 
sanguine sense of existence 
is felt. For that, the more 
meditative approach, less 
full of the fast-and- 
somewhat-surprising triggers
of emotion and more so that 
it brings together that 
which in some way may have 
been 'torn apart' in 
consciousness. Not so as to 
say that 'everything is 
positive', but rather so 
that the grounds for 
frustration seems to fall 
away while grounds for a 
more relaxed, more leisurely
sense of cheerfulness--and 
even dance--can emerge. This
sense of dance and wholeness
can arise in many ways, and 
sometimes may be impossible 
due to life circumstances 
for a long time--but 
typically, what is required 
is a meditative presence of 
something of really high 
quality--or what is 
experienced as having such 
high quality. 

If you at all dabble in 
brain research--a very 
valuable thing to do, for 
anyone, in my opinion--you 
won't have to look long to 
find articles like the 
following. The very 
respectable "Nature" 
scientific journal 
published, for instance, in 
July 2020, the following 
article by Daniel C. 
Richardson et all: 
"Engagement in video and 
audio narratives: 
contrasting self-report and 
physiological measures". In 
this, listening to a story 
were shown to have deeper 
physiological effects on a 
person than watching a 
video. And in another study,
reading a story was found to
be much similar to listening
to a story as far as brain 
activity goes. In sum, less 
is more, when it comes to 
brain activation. 

Now if it is the case that 
one read story can say more 
than one videographed story,
it may also be that one 
gorgeous photograph can say 
more than a video over the 
same. A video, whatever it 
is called, is a succession 
of quick flashes of still 
photos, as we know--and it 
takes at least 25 of them pr
second to give the retina of
the human being an 
experience of 'fluid' 
movement; and the sense of 
there being a little bit of 
realness to it is enhanced 

by appropriate sound. Now 
this juxtaposition of images
is in a sense an appeal to 
emotion to see things in a 
certain way: but it is also 
a signal to the brain to lay
off any attempt to go deeply
into any photo, for it is 
soon to be replaced with 
another one, then with 
another one, then with 
another one--as if the 
source of these images were 
uncertain of self, and as if
it is on a pathway of escape
--whether or not a joystick 
or something similar to that
can 'interact' with the 
sequence. It is still a 
sequence that is more or 
less 'thrown' at the person.
And so it passifies the 
person. The person may not 
quite believe in this 
passification,--but this may
be a confusion as to just 
what sort of response it's 
about. The emotion the 
video, the movie, the 
'reel', the 'animated' story
or '3d game' or 'meta game' 
or whatever we call it 
conjures up may be real 
enough, and lead to intense 
action. And yet the brain 
may be rather passive, --
consciousness rather 
unaffected. 

Not so with a gorgeous 
photo. 

A gorgeous photo, as a great
piece of art, the fantastic 
painting or drawing, or a 
whole landscape, or a piece 
of music (and in rare cases 
where the videogrammer has 
an experience of wholeness 
and finds the means to 
convey it) can do something 
that a video rarely can: to 
change your feeling of the 
whole of life, not just a 
bit of it. 



COMMENT

On the 
hidden 
ocean

Aristo Tacoma

As one who has grown up 
with science on all sides, so to
speak,--near a university and 
with university folks often in 
the house--I know only too 
well that many scientific 
studies are characterized by 
an eagerness on behalf of the 
scientists to interpret results 
in a certain direction: they 

may do it mathematically 
well, they may be rather 

cautious in drawing 
conclusions, but the whole 
ship, so to speak, of 
interpretation is typically 
weighing many tons and may 
not reflect nearly all nuances.

I say this because, as far as I 
can tell, scientific research on 
human sexuality has scarcely 
begun. This is echoed in 
culture, which, though 
sexuality dominates from the 
sides, so to speak, it has not a 
serious stamp on itself, 
whether in science or in 
society. Add to that the 
condemnations of sexualitty 
rampant in many cultures, 
whether religously based or 
founded on more secular or 
political ideas.

There is a way in which 
sexuality and intelligent 
creativity belong together, 
and, as far as I can tell, has 

always done so, in ways 
which are subtle and complex
and which rarely are talked 
about in rarified and adequate
terms. Of course, many who 
have read their Freud etc have
said things that give a flavour 
of credibiliity to sexuality in 
this or that way. For instance, 
they may have suggested that 
such and such person—
perhaps Picasso, 
Dali--'channeled their sexual 
energy or libido'. So, there, at 
least, sexuality has got some 
reputation--'energy'. But 
energy is also adrenaline, 
electricity, caffeine – and 
oil. Energy is not 
necessarily subtle.

Even in cultures that to some 
extent honor sexuality as 
divine, such as in the 
tantra/chakra traditions, there 
is still a tendency to say: 
sexuality is an animal instinct,
and lower than the golden 
impulses of the 
compassionate heart. It is the 
raw, sometimes aggressive 
force that also has procreation
as part of itself. Now there is 
no denying that some forms 
of testosterone-driven action 
can have an aggressive slant 
or even involve killing; nor is 
there any denying in that 
procreation can be, and in 
fortunate circumstances can 
be intended to be, a beautiful 
result of healthy  sexuality 
with mutual benefits.

But in one way or another, 
every one of these types of 
attitudes to sexuality, as just 

mentioned, appear to me to be
mere aspects of what 
sexuality is all about. To me, 
it seems like we have an 
hidden ocean here--
sexuality--and that, for 
reasons of fear, haste, 
prejudice, have got into the 
habit of focussing on 
geometrical features of some 
shapes in that ocean near the 
shore, overlooking, in the 
process, the majesty and 
presence of the whole hidden 
ocean.

There are exceptions: there 
are those who have honored 
the oceanic vastness, but they 
have somehow too often 
become marginalized in how 
society have plowed on to 
discuss sexuality eg in 
political terms.

Let us try here, motivated by 
this background, to set some 
records about the concept of 
sexuality straight—so to 
speak. Here:

Sexuality is not merely an 
energy, it is a shaper of 
energy. It is not merely an 
animal energy, but something 
which connects to the most 
humane and most soulful of 
all feelings, namely 
compassion; and it does so in 
its fascinating and sometimes 
mysterious mingling with the 
appreciation for beauty tinged
with cosmic spirituality. 
Sexuality is not merely an 
orientation or attraction or an 
energy that goes this way: it is
a source of mental events, 

intuition, intelligence, 
creativity and order so as to 
make action magnificent and 
esthetical. Sexuality is not 
merely tied up to such orders 
of health as are connected to 
human procreation: it is, 
while perhaps fuelled by 
human beauty, something that
touches on and indeed 
deepens every form of 
technical, logical, intellectual,
physiological and 
procreational capacity that a 
person possesses. The 
awakened and realized sexual 
energy is a mental and 
spiritual peak, far greater than
a merely physiological 
response of the body—just as 
the greatest joy of sex is not 
in the physical climax but in 
the long dancing activity 
before that--a peak that 
nurtures the refined aspects of
our minds and heartfelt 
feelings, and rejuvenates the 
skin and replenishes a fresh 
outlook on life and a bright 
sense of the future.

By the way: There is some
scientific evidence for one 
thing that ties beauty to 
sexuality in a way that may 
not to all be entirely obvious. 
A study [reference for anyone
who is interested can be 
provided] indicated that poly-
activity is statistically 
favoured to a far greater 
extent by those who are 
typically considered beautiful.
So!



Is there any 
virtue to the 

concept of 
"life force" in 
context of 
modern 
scientific 
advances?

Aristo Tacoma

Most fashion photographers 
would emphatically agree 
that life force is a 
substantial thing and that 
some models emanate it to an
extent one should wear an UV
filter to avoid a burn. 
Perhaps they are not wholly 
wrong. What does science 
say?

Before the view of the human
being as a machine was 
seriously explored with the 
advent of modern biology, a 
typical view, surpassing 
religions, pervasive for 
instance in Buddhism but 
with a more personalized 
content in Christianity, 
Judiasm, Hinduism, Islam and
with all sorts variations in
other religions and in 
shamanistic religions, was 
that the distinction between
a living human being, and 
that of a body that is no 
longer alive, is an 
ineffable, immaterial yet 
real component sometimes 
called "life force". In the 
1980s, the seminal thinker 
David Bohm, in his 
"Wholeness and the Implicate
Order", argued forcefully 
that modern physics has 
surpassed the mechanical 
assumption in modern biology
and allows, yet again, for 
something immaterial yet 
real (he called it 'the 
implicate').

Here are some of
the hundreds of
concepts that
may be lumped
together, with
more or less
precision, to
equate "life
force":

ki, chi, qi,
logos, prana,
atman, udana,
psi, tao,
etheric body,
self, spirit

With our computers, to 
describe whether the 
computer is working or not, 
we do not seem to need any 
esotheric concept. If it is 
working, it is working due 
to cause-and-effect 
interaction between its 
components. And if it is not
working, some of this 
interaction has, at crucial 
points, broken down. No need
to bring in the concept of 
life force there. And this 
is indeed how a portion of 
those engaged in medicine 
and modern biology views the
human being. If others in 
their profession, who may 
belong to a faith, begin to 
talk of "life force", the 
former group is known to 
quickly call them out for 
talking of something without
"scientific backing".

Due to also computer-
inspired modeling of physics
models of the universe--and 
due to ever-more awe-
inspiring scientific results
as to the almost infinite 
complexity of the human 
being--we have seen enhanced
willingness of scientists 
across all domains to think 
anew about these matters. 
Confer for instance the 
Discovery Science channel 
with its hugely impressive 
series "Through the 
Wormhole" narrated by Morgan

Freeman, which, for years 
now, have documented a 
fascinating variety of views
about us, the universe, and 
mostly everything in 
between, without clinging to
a particular belief and 
without trying to use the 
authority of science to 
argue just in favour of one 
interpretation of the 
available empirical data.

How does this tie in with 
politics? For a while in 
20th century, for instance 
after the rather harsh form 
of ideology shaped by a 
reading of Karl Marx, 
through Maoism, took over 
most of China (with a bit of
the ancient pre-maoist China
still existing with its 
original buddhist culture 
intact, the place that the 
Maoists never took, namely 
the country Taiwan), it 
seemed that a huge swath of 
the political spectrum had 
become wedded to a 
mechanistic, tough form of 
view of the human being, 
leaving nothing of 
credibility to views that 
could lean toward "the-
religion-which-is-opium". In
the view of the good Maoist,
to speak of any concept 
synonymous with life force 
was as good as being a 
religious zealot and thereby
a "counter-revolutionary".

However, gradually,--and 
everything evolved rapidly 

as regards marxist-
inspired political views 
after 1968 with the hippie
blend of rock, Guru 
meditation and socialism--
even China's form of 
communism has adjusted 
itself as to life force. 
Not only is Confucius, 
philosopher of the 
emperors, elevated to a 
near-spiritual top status 
in China, and the life-
force-dominated practises 
of Acupuncture and Shiatsu

and what not have got 
stellar status as 
complementary approaches to 
'Western medicine', but 
also, yet carefully and as 
its Tibet politics show, in 
strongly biased ways still, 
even Buddhism has got the 
official stamp of being 
pretty much a good thing 
when titrated by a 
hierarchical leadership such
as Confucianism. And by all 
this, life force is again a 
kosher (or shall we say, a 
good-comrade) concept in all
of China.

To answer the question, in 
some not too-small 
subcultures within the 
physics community today 
scientists would nod to the 
potential reality of "life 
force", but while the 
physicists do so with 
scientific arguments, those 
who do so in the camp of 
biologists and Western 
medicine don't yet sit on 
any powerful arguments 
within their own domain for 
"life force". In some 
people's view, the 
liberation of biology and 
medicine from the clutches 
of the mechanistic 
conception of the human 
being is as far into the 
future as the fall of the 
Roman Empire was at the time
of Ceasar.

As a after-note, it is of 
interest, perhaps, to 
recognise that the only 
ultra-dialogic large 
religion in existence is 
also the only large religion
that doesn't appear to work 
anywhere on the planet 
politically, as for large 
countries, in its pure form.
Its conception of the 
universe as 'all beings are 
equal' and pervaded with 
life force and karma is 
extraordinary cozy but all 
political realizations of 
these appear to call in, 
whether from another 
religion or from a political
mastermind, a hierarcial 
approach in which some are 
given more leadership roles 
than the rest, and the 
ultra-dialogical approach of
anarchistic zen is 
vaporized. Thus, for 
instance, in democracies in 
which buddhism is popular, 
typically there is also a 
hierarchical voted-in 
leadership which can be 
inspired or even dedicated 
to such as Christianity, or 
which is consciously 
defining itself as secular 
in the religion-tolerant 
sense. 

Regardless of current camps 
of mainstream science and 
politics, artists--and 
fashion photographers tend 
to regard themselves as 
artists--tend, in my 
opinion, to regard the 
question of whether life 
force exists as purely 
hypothetical. That force is 
what is gripping about their
profession.





the 
T.N.S.
[True 
Nonsense 
Section]

Text Aristo Tacoma

Tea, 
Empires 
and James 
Bond 

I am no expert on, 
say, history. So 
when I read a novel 
and it says 
something about 
history, eight out 
of ten times I 
believe it--for most 
likely I have never 
heard an opinion 
to the contrary.

And in a certain 
novel by Ian 
Fleming--I know it 
is unscientific, but 
I have forgotten 
which, no less than 
James Bond 
declares, to his 
wonderful 
secretaries in MI5 
or whatever it is, 

that he hates tea, 
and--here's the 
history bit--"Tea-
drinking is one of 
the main reasons 
for the downfall of 
the British Empire." 
That told me two 
things, first, that 
the Brits did have 
an empire and it 
did fall, and 
secondly, that, 
somewhat 
mysteriously, tea 
seems to lie at the 
core of it. As 
nobody has come to 
me with a contrary 
opinion about this 
since I read it 
years ago, the idea 
stuck and I got a 
little wary about 
tea.

Better put up with 
coffee if it saves 
empires and such, I 
mean, how important 
can tea be?

But on rare 
occasions, my own 
sensory organs and 
sense of taste is 
able to refute 

propositions about 
history. At least, I 
don't exactly now 
know if it is wrong 
that tea in fact 
did bring down the 
British empire, but 
I have just 
recently learned 
that there are more 
important things 
than empires.

Yes, this has now 
happened. It was a 
nirvanic 
experience--though 
nirvanic doesn't 
even begin to cover 
it,--let’s say it was 
nirvanic and 
heavenly and 
paradisiacal all 
wrapped up into 
one. A single cup of 
tea--Earl Gray in a 
cup of just-cooked 
water--in this 
particular 
situation: a sip of 
it was the first 
thing my palate 
touched after a 
three days fast-- 
no eating at all, 
and the last day 
not even drinking 

anything. I tasted 
the innocent cup 
and the doors of 
what-it-was-again 
were flung open, if 
you know what I 
mean.

The aromatic 
intensity of the 
encounter with 
that cup of tea--in 
such a state of 
hunger and 
passionate thirst--
was so pierceingly 
pleasant that I at 
once gave it the 
role of the number 
one ultimate 
reality escape, and 
declared to myself 
that if the 
reluctance of the 
British chaps to 
let go of tea were 
the reason for the 
dissolution of 
their empire, then, 
well, they did they 
right thing in 
choosing tea.




